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Abstract

Cognitive response research is currently enjoying its
"hey-day," in product life-cycle terms. The present
paper reports the results of two oonceptually similar
studies which addressed the validity of the
independent Judges method and the subject self-rating
method for assessing cognitive responses. Overall,
both methods were found to be valid. However, it was
also found that percentage score measures, relative to
gross and net frequency measures, led to less
discriminant validity.

Introduction

Gauging the quantity and quality of cognitive response
output has become a useful and celebrated method of
monitoring cognitive processing both in social
psychology and consumer behavior research (Kassarjian
1982; Petty, Ostrom, & Brock I98I; Wright I98O).
Moreover, interest in cognitive response assessment
has transcended academic curiosity and has become a
successfully applied tool in industry ("Ford has a
Better Idea...," I98I). The purpose of the present
paper is not to review the cognitive response
literature, for excellent comprehensive reviews of the
cognitive response research can already be found in
social psychology (Petty, Ostrom, & Brock I98I) and in
consumer behavior (Wright 1980). Rather, the present
paper represents a formal examination of the construct
validity of two frequently-used methods of cognitive
response assessment—the independent judges method and
the self-rating method. In so doing, the present
paper extends Swasy's (I98O) research on the construct
validity of common cognitive response indices.

Methods of Cognitive Response
Assessment: Judges vs. Self

With the independent judges method, the ratings of the
cognitive responses are typically done by several
outside "judges" or raters. An advantage of the
independent judges method is that the judges can often
be efficiently and effectively trained on a given
task. With the self-rating method the respondents
rate their own cognitive responses. The usual purpose
of both the independent judges method and the
self-rating method is to determine the evaluative
direction (pro vs. con vs. neutral) and/or intensity
of each cognitive response recorded by the respondent.
(For a fine review of other variations in cognitive
response measurement techniques see Cacioppo, Harkins,
4 Petty 1961; Cacioppo & Petty I98I; and. Miller &
Baron 1973).

Neither method appears to be significantly more
popular in usage than the other. For example, an
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inexhaustive list of those studies which used the
independent judges method includes Belch (I98I, 1982),
Belch and Belch (1981)), Brock (1967), Cacioppo (1979),
Cacioppo & Petty (1979a, I9B0), Chaiken (1980),
Chaiken and Eagly (1976), Cook (1969), Eagly (1971)),
Eagly and Warren (1976), Edell and Mitchell (1978),
Edell and Staelin (I983), Fitzpatrick & Eagly (I98I),
Harkins and Petty (1981b), Heesacker and Petty (1983),
Insko, Turnbull, and ïandell (197t), Keating and Brock
(1971), Kelman (1953), Lammers (1982, 1983), Lammers
and Becker (1975), Lammers, Seymour, and
Wilkinson-Lammers (1981), Marks and Olson (198I),
McCullough and Ostrom (1971), Olson, Toy, and Dover
(1978, 1982), Osterhouse and Brock (1970), Percy and
Lautman (1981), Petty (1977), Petty and Cacioppo
(1981), Petty, Cacioppo, and Heesacker (I98I), Petty,
Cacioppo, and Schumann (I983), Petty, Wells, and Brock
(1976), Roberts and Maccoby (1973), Romer (1979a),
Shavitt and Brock (1981), Smith and Hunt (1978), Swasy
(1980), Toy (1982), Wilson and Muderrisogulu (1980),
Wright (1973, 1971, 1975), Wright and Rip (198O,
1981). Examples of cognitive response research which
used the self-rating method include Cacioppo and Petty
(1979b), Cacioppo, Petty, and Quintanar (1982),
Calder, Insko, and Yandell (1971), Carment and Foster
(1969), Cialdini, Levy, Herman, Kozlowski, and Petty
(1976), Greenwald (1968), Harkins and Petty (1981a),
Harmon and Coney (I982), Insko, Lind, and LaTour
(1976), Lammers (1979), Lammers, Leibowitz, Seymour,
and Hennessy (1983), Love and Greenwald (1978), Madden
and Debevec (1983), Petty and Cacioppo (1979a, 1979b),
Romer (1979a, 1979b), Shavitt and Brock (198I),
Sternthal, Dholakia, and Leavitt (1978).

Despite the rather obvious popularity of the two
methods, little attention has been directed at
formallv assessing the convergent and discriminant
validities of the two methods. On the other hand, the
issue of validity has not been entirely ignored. At
least one cognitive response study (Petty, Wells, &
Brock 1976) did use both methods and found that
significant convergent validity existed between the
two. It is intriguing to discover that the Petty,
Wells, and Brock (1976) study is often cited as the
sole empirical justification for using either method.
However, this is a heavy burden to place on a single
study, for there are sound, theoretical reasons for
hypothesizing the existence of significant
discrepancies between the ratings of outside judges
and from the subjects themselves (Wright I98O).
Perhaps the forerunner among the alternative theories
is attribution theory, which thrives on actor-observer
(subject-judge) differences in explanations of
behavior (Harvey, Ickes, & Kidd 1976; Herzberger &
Clore 1979; Mizerski, Golden, & Kernan 1979). In a
number of situations, observers are more likely than
actors to view actors' behavior as being internally
caused. Conversely, actors £ire more often likely than
observers to view their own behavior as being more
influenced by external factors. This pervasive
tendency for observers to "overestimate the importance
of personal or dispositional factors relative to
environmental influences" (Ross 1977, p. 181) is
called the fundamental attribution error (Jones 1979).

In the present context, the fundamental attribution
error hypothesis suggests that independent judges

164



(observers) are likely to emphasize internal causes,
e.g., internalized beliefs and affects, for the
cognitive responses expressed by others. In so doing,
the Judges are likely to rate the cognitive responses
in a more polarized fashion than the subjects
themselves. That is, the independent judges may have
a tendency to overestimate the negative and positive
tones of cognitive responses. This could result in
more cognitive responses being rated as pro- or
counterarguments than as neutral or irrelevant,
relative to the ratings assigned by the subjects
themselves. The potential for conflicting data from
the two methods calls for an examination of their
convergent, discriminant. and criterion-related
validities. The present paper reports the results of
two conceptually similar studies which examined these
validities using Campbell & Fiske's (1959)
multitrait-multimethod paradigm.

Cognitive Response Indices

A second purpose of the present paper was to determine
the extent to which differences between the
independent judges method and the self-rating method
are accentuated or attenuated by the use of different
cognitive response indices in the operationalism of
cognitive response categories (Swasy 1980). In
particular, the present studies examined three
commonly used indices—the total number (gross
frequencv) of pro-, counter-, and neutral arguments
emitted by the respondents; the net number (net
frequencv) of pro-, counter-, and neutreil arguments
emitted; and, the percentage of pro-, counter-, and
neutral argumentation. The specific procedures used
to compute these indices are described more fully by
Swasy (1980) and in the method section of this paper.

Swasy (1980) noted that the meaningfulness of these
and many other cognitive response indices has not been
well developed. In a convincing empirical
demonstration, he found that frequency indices
("weighted frequency counts" and "frequency counts")
contained significant method variance, especially for
counterargumentation and source derogation. On the
other hand, little method variance was found with the
relative proportion indicator for the three cognitive
response constructs he examined (support arguments,
counterarguments, and source derogation). Swasy
(1980) concluded that the three cognitive response
indices were valid but varied in their convergent and
discriminant validities.

The present studies attempted to corroborate and
extend Swasy's (1980) conclusions by examining three
cognitive response indices (total, net, and percentage
scores) of three cognitive response constructs (pro-,
counter-, and neutral argumentation). Two of the
three indices and two of the constructs are similar to
the ones examined by Swasy (1980). Unlike the present
studies, however, Swasy (1980) did not include an
examination of the convergent and discriminant
validities of the independent judges and the
self-rating methods.

Method

Procedure

Studv 1 : "Forced Busing." Fifty-two business school
students (22 females and 30 males, üä age = 23)
enrolled in evening classes volunteered to participate
in a study on "attitudes and current issues." The
participants, who were run in groups of 10 to 20, were
led to believe that they would be exposed to a
vidéocassette tape of a recently delivered speech
advocating forced busing. The topic was currently
under heavy debate and was largely unpopular in the
area in which most of the subjects resided. A VCR

unit and monitor were in the room in full view to
enhance the credibility of the cover story.

The research participants were then told by a male
experimenter that it would be helpful if they would
first complete a three-part questionnaire before
watching the tape. In the first part of the
questionnaire, the participants were given two minutes
to list any thoughts and ideas they had about the
issue of busing. This thought-listing procedure was
adapted from that of previous cognitive response
research (e.g.. Petty, Wells, & Brock 1976). In the
second part of the questionnaire, the participants
were asked to rate on 71-point graphic rating scales
how favorable they were towards busing. Then, to
obtain the self-rating method of cognitive response
assessment, the third part of the questionnaire
instructed the participants to go back over the
thoughts they had previously listed and to rate each
thought on a 71-point graphic rating scale according
to how unfavorable/favorable it was towards busing.

Upon completion of the third and final part of the
questionnaire, the participants were fully debriefed.
None expressed suspicion or anger about the cover
story and most seemed to be genuinely interested in
the outcome of the study.

Finally, to obtain the independent judges method of
cognitive response assessment, two undergraduates (one
female and one male) who were not involved as
participants later rated each thought on the same
71-point scales used by the participants. The mean
rating assigned to each thought by the two raters
constituted the independent Judges score. Each rater
had been given a brief 5-minute practice run Just
prior to the actual rating task. Both were blind with
respect to the design, hypotheses, and purpose of the
study. Both raters worked independently of one
another and, in fact, neither rater knew of the
other's existence.

Studv 2: "Tuition Fee Increase." Study 2 was
conceptually similar to Study 1. In Study 2, however,
Ii9 volunteers from upper level business school classes
were first led to believe that they would have to
write an essay on the tuition fee increases being
proposed for their campus. The subjects then
completed the three-part questionnaire measuring their
cognitive responses and attitudes toward a tuition fee
increase on their campus. (Arbitrarily, seven-point
bipolar scales were used instead of the 71-point
unipolar scales used in Study 1.) Instead of only two
independent Judges, Study 2 used 25 independent Judges
drawn from the same population as the subjects. As in
Study 1, these 25 Judges rated the thoughts without
consulting one another.

Cognitive Response Traits

Three types of cognitive responses were treated as
traits in the multitrait-multimethod examination:
counterargumentation (the generation of cognitive
responses unfavorable to the advocated position),
proagumentation (the generation of cognitive responses
favorable to the advocated position), and
neutral-irrelevant argumentation (the generation of
cognitive responsesneutral or irrelevant to the
advocated position). Operationally, those thoughts
which were assigned a rating scale value that fell in
lower half of the rating scale (in Study 1, those
scores in the 0 to 3H range; in Study 2, from -3 to
-1) were classified as counterarguments, those which
fell in the upper heilf of the rating scale (in
Study 1, 35 to 70; in Study 2, +1 to +3) were
classified as proarguments, and those which received a
mid-scale rating (in Study 1, mid-scale = 35; ln Study
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2, mid-scale = 0) were classifed as neutral arguments.
Neutral-irrelevant arguments were included in the
present studies for completeness and because neutral
arguments may prove to play an important role in low
involvement information processing.

Dependent Measures of the Cognitive Response "Traits"

Totéil, net, and percentage scores for each type of
argumentation were computed for each subject. All
three of these scoring procedures are commonplace in
the cognitive response literature, but they do not
always yield similar results (e.g., Lammers 1979).

Total argumentation scores (gross freauencv). Three
total argiunentation scores were computed for each
subject: total counterargumentation (the total number
of thoughts classified as counterarguments), total
proargumentation (the total number of thoughts
classified as proarguments), and total neutral argu-
mentation (the total number of thoughts classified as
being neutral).

Net argumentation scores (net frequency). Each
subject also received three net argumentation scores:
net counterargumentation (the total counter-
argumentation score minus the total pro- and neutral
argumentation scores), net proargumentation (the total
proargumentation score minus the total counter- and
neutral argumentation scores), and net neutral argu-
mentation (the total neutral argumentation score minus
the total pro- and counterargumentation scores). Each
of these net argumentation scores represents a linear
combination of thoughts yielding a composite,
directional cognitive response activity index (Edell &
Mitchell 1978; Wright 1973).

Argumentation percentage scores. Finally, the
following three argumentation percentage scores were
computed for each participant: counterargumentation
percentage (the percentage of all thoughts classified
as counterarguments), proargumentation percentage (the
percentage of all thoughts classified as
proarguments), and neutral argumentation percentage
(the percentage of all thoughts classified as
neutral).

Results

Criterion-Related Validity

Criterion-related validity would be demonstrated by
showing that counterargumentation was negatively
related to attitudes toward the advocated topic, that
proargumentation was positively related to attitudes
toward the topic, and that neutral argumentation was
unrelated to attitudes toward the topic. The relevant
correlations between cognitive response scores and
attitudes for both Study 1 and Study 2 are presented
in Table 1 . Both the self-rating method and the
independent judges method produced the necessary
pattern of relationships between cognitive responses
and attitudes.

Convergent Validity

Convergent validity refers to the extent to which
different methods agree on their assessment of the
same trait. In this study, convergent validity refers
to the extent to which the self-rating and independent
judges methods agree on the measurement of counter-,
pro-, and neutral argumentation.

Monotrait-heteromethod coefficient. From a
multitrait-multimethod approach, convergent validity
is demonstrated by the monotrait-heteromethod
correlations being significantly different from zero

Table 1

Criterion-Related Validity:
Correlations with Attitude Scores

Cognitive Dependent
Response Measure
Trait Subset

Counterargumentation
Total Counter
Net Counter
% Counter

Proargumentation
Total Pro
Net Pro
% Pro

Neutral Argumentation
Total Neut
Net Neut
% Neut

Busing

SR

-l|6
-61|
-67

69
61
69

16
01
05

IJ

-1)2
-63
-65

63
58
62

2H
05
27

Tuition

SR

-35
-17
-U8

15
11
50

-01
-12
-03

IJ

-29
-37
-33

38
10
36

-07
-18
-11

Note. Decimal points omitted. Busing = Attitude
toward busing in Los Angeles (Study 1), ü = 52 (all
correlations > 23 are significant at £ < .05).
Tuition = Attitude toward raising tuition fees (Study
2 ) , I = 19 (all correlations > .28 are significant at
£ < .05). SR = Self-Rating Method of scoring cognitive
responses. IJ = Independent Judges Method of scoring
cognitive responses.

and sufficiently large to encourage further
examination. In the multitrait (pro- v. counter- v.
neutral argumentation) -multimethod (self-rating v.
independent judges) matrix presented in Tables 2 and 3
it can be seen that the convergent validity
coefficients (the italicized correlations) were
significantly different from zero for total pro-,
counter-, and neutral argumentation (.81, .87, and
.21, respectively, in Study 1; .71, .60, and .51 in
Study 2 ) , for net pro-, counter-, and neutral
argumentation (.81, .86, .75 in Study 1; .58, .55, .69
in Study 2 ) , and for pro- and counterargumentation
percentage scores (.81 and .85 in Study 1; .18 and .55
in Study 2 ) . Unimpressive convergent validity
coefficients of .18 (Study 1) and .26 (Study 2) were
found for neutral argumentation percentage scores.

Monotrait-heteromethod mean3. Convergent validity can
also be expressed by showing that the mean cognitive
response scores obtained by one method cire not
significantly different from the mean scores derived
from another method. The results of the correlated
t-tests on the cognitive response scores are shown in
Table 1. In Study 1, the pattern of the means
indicates high convergence validity, though it is
noteworthy that the outside judges (M = 3.23)
classified more of the thoughts as being counter-
arguments than did the subjects themselves (M = 2.96,
£ < .05). In Study 2, however, the independent
judges, relative to the subjects themselves, were more
likely to classify the thoughts as proarguments and
less likely to classify them as neutral arguments.

Discriminant Validity

Discriminant validity refers to the degree to which a
trait can be differentiated from other traits. In the
multitrait-multimethod approach, three criteria can
provide evidence for discriminant validity (Campbell &
Fiske 1959; Hubert & Baker 1979; Lawler I967). First,
a trait should correlate more highly with itself over
two methods than with another trait using the same two
methods. This involves computing the proportion of
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Table 2

Study 1 : Multitrait-Multimethod Matrix

Method Subset Trait

Self-Rating
Total Proarg (TP1)
Total Counterarg (TCI)
Total Neutral Arg (TNI)
Net Proarg (NP1)
Net Counterarg (NCI)
Net Neutral Arg (NNl)
% Proarg (PP1)
% Conarg (PC1)
% Neutral Arg (PN1)

Independent Judges
Total Proarg (TP2)
Total Conarg (TC2)
Total Neutral Arg (TN2)
Net Proarg (NP2)
Net Counterarg (NC2)
Net Neutral Arg (NN2)
% Proarg (PP2)
% Conarg (PC2)
% Neutral Arg (PN2)

TPI

-15
1 16
79
-78
-23
81
-82
05

¡-22

-67
-11
67
-69
25

TCI

-21
-89
90
-71
-65
70
-23

•-31
-fif
-03
-fio
77

-63
-bb
51

-08

TNI

^ ^
09

-37
36
01

-35
96

28

25-••
-31
06
21

-25
26

NP1

-96"-
35
87

-81
03

60
-76

Sä-
-83-
36
69
-68
11

NCI

"-¡^
-82
88
-31

-61
77
-15

: |
-70
71
-21

NNl

- ^
07
-20
12

-18
-67
-07
11

--37

13-
-11
-01

PP1

[-02

66
-59
13

» 71
¡-75
--J7

; 16

PCI

-31"

-69
63
-18
-77
79
-19

--8̂ 5

-21-

PN1

-18
-19
16
20
-21
10
16

-J9

TP2

-31"
16

72
-73
-30
80
-80
-1.9

TC2

-88
87
-78
-62
62
-15

TN2

^ ^
01
-29
20
09
-30
99

NP2

-96"
39
81

-81
05

NC2

-13"
-03
86
-31

NN2 PP2 PC2

09 p--.,.,̂ ^̂^

22 11 - 3 2 ^ ^ ^

Note. li=52. Decimal points omitted. Validity diagonals (monotrait-heteromethod correlations) are italicized
(underlined). Heterotrait-heteromethod triangles are enclosed by broken lines, heterotrait-monomethod
triangles are enclosed by solid lines. Correlations > .23 are significant at £ < .05.

Table 3

Study 2: Multitrait-Multimethod Matrix

Method Subset Trait

Self-Rating
Total Proarg (TP1)
Total Counterarg (TCI)
Total Neutral Arg (TNI)
Net Proarg (NP1)
Net Counterarg (NCI)
Net Neutral Arg (NNl)
Í Proarg (PP1)
% Conarg (PCI)
% Neutral Arg (PN1)

Independent Judges
Total Proarg (TP2)
Total Conarg (TC2)
Total Neutral Arg (TN2)
Net Proarg (NP2)
Net Counterarg (NC2)
Net Neutral Arg (NN2)
% Proarg (PP2)
Í Conarg (PC2)
% Neutral Arg (PN2)

TPI

-25
Ö6

-75
-62
88
-66
-35

-23-
01
56
-56
-57
15

-16
01

TCI

-05"
-71
81
-38
-61
81
-26

25-
-13
31
-37
-17
13
16

TNI

\ ^
-15
-22
65
-30
-22
81

03
- J2

-11--1
-05
02
-06
-06
19

NP1

-77
-39
93
-72
-35

16
-18
-28

-18
.-.15.
51

-16
-21

NCI

-05^
-80
91

-22

-52
13
-09

-52
55
-12

NNl

--^
-3Ô
-11
80

-15
-16
01

-20
^ .J Q
•»65 "

-06-1
05
07

PP1

-32

18
-36
-10
50

-53

-n

PCI

" > "

-12
11
-07
-16
18
06

• - 5 3 ^

_-i_o--

PN1

-10
-08
26

-07
-02
28
08

TP2

-51
21
85

-90
-58
73

-77

TC2

-86
80

-35
-81
82
08

TN2

~-^
-10
-21
-01
-10
-13
95

NP2

-9Î-"
-17
91

-88
-12

NC2

-86
90

-20

NN2 PP2 PC2

-06 î .,̂ ^̂ ^

05 -13 -vT-^-^

Note. li=19. Decimal points omitted. Validity diagonals (monotrait-heteromethod correlations) are italicized
(underlined). Heterotrait-heteromethod triangles are enclosed by broken lines, heterotrait-monomethod
triangles are enclosed by solid lines. Correlations > .28 are significant at £. < .05.
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Table k

Means of Cognitive Responses
by Method of Assessment

Cognitive Dependent
Response Measure
Trait Subset

Self-Rating Judges

Mean s Mean

Study 1 : Attitude toward Busing

Counterargumentation
Total Counter 2.96 1.68 3.23 1.62 2.30»
Net Counter 1.9t 2.58 2.13 2.31 1.06
% Counter 73.89 32.05 74.1)6 28.82 0.21

Proargumentation
Total Pro
Net Pro
% Pro

Neutral Argumentation
Total Neut
Net Neut
% Neut

0.90 1.19 1.02 1.09 1.18
2.17 2.40 2.29 2.21 0.63

23.30 30.50 24.18 27.46 0.37

0.12 0.38 0.08 0.33 0.63
-3.75 1.66 -4.17 1.65 2.63»

2.81 10.54 1.36 6.24 0.93

Study 2: Attitude toward Tuition Increase

Counterargumentation
Total Counter 2.06 1.52 1.92 1.47 0.75
Net Counter -0.45 2.79 -0.71 2.86 0.70
% Counter 46.25 31.70 43.29 25.50 0.73

Proargumentation
Total Pro
Net Pro
% Pro

Neutral Argumentation
Total Neut
Net Neut
% Neut

1.92 1.78 2.47 1.73 2.88»
-0.73 3.05 0.39 2.79 2.94»
40.00 31.90 54.31 28.60 3.24»

0.59 0.99 0.16 0.47 3.56«
-3.39 2.34 -4.22 1.52 3.45«
13.74 19.80 2.40 6.80 4.13«

Note. A total of 255 and 224 thoughts were listed in
Studies 1 and 2, respectively, i = correlated t-test
value of self-rating means vs. independent Judges
mean, df = 51 (Study 1) and 48 (Study 2). »£ < .05,
two-tailed.

times that the montrait-heteromethod coefficients are
larger than the corresponding heterotrait-heteromethod
coefficients (Ostrom 1969). For total argumentation
scores that proportion was .92 (Study 1) and 1.00
(Study 2); for net éirgumentation scores that propor-
tion was .92 (Study 1) and .83 (Study 2); and, for
argumentation percentage scores that proportion was
.67 (Study 1) and .67 (Study 2).

Secondly, a variable should correlate higher with an
independent effort to measure the same trait than with
measures designed to get at different traits which
happen to employ the same method. This involves
computing the proportion of times that a trait's value
in its validity diagonal is greater than its values in
the heterotrait-monomethod triangles. For total argu-
mentation scores, that proportion was found to be .92
(Study 1) and 1.00 (Study 2); for net argumentation
scores, the proportion was .67 (Study 1) and .67
(Study 2); and, for argumentation percentage scores,
the proportion was .50 (Study 1) and .50 (Study 2).

A third way to assess discriminant validity is to show
the same pattern of trait relationships in all of the
heterotrait triangles (all triangles enclosed by
either broken or solid lines). Such patterns were
evidenced in the present studies. The correlations
between proarguments and counterarguments were usually

the largest correlations (in 12 of the 12 heterotrait
triangles in Study 1 and in 10 of the 12 triangles in
Study 2), and they were always negative.
Interestingly, in Study 1 proargument measures were
usually unrelated to the neutral argument measures
(unrelated in 7 of 12 comparisons) but when related,
were typically positively related. In Study 2,
proargument measures were again usually unrelated to
the neutral eirgument measures (unrelated in 10 of the
12 comparisons), but when related, were negatively
related. As for the relationship between counter-
arguments and neutral arguments. Study 1 showed that
for 6 of the 12 comparisons the relationship was not
significant, and for the other 6 comparisons, the
relationsip was significantly negative. In Study 2,
the only one significant correlation was found in the
heterotrait triangles between counterarguments and
neutral arguments, and it was a negative one. In sum,
however, proarguments and counterarguments were not
strongly related to the neutral argument measures.

Discussion

The present two studies attempted to formallv assess
the validity of commonly used methods of cognitive
response assessment. The similar pattern of results
from these two studies showed that the self-rating
method and the independent Judges method generally
produced acceptable levels of criterion-related
validity, convergent validity, and discriminant
validity. There were, however, some low points in the
validity checks. For instance, the convergent
validity coefficients for neutral argumentation, net
neutral argumentation notwithstanding, were low.
Perhaps this was artificially due to the low number of
thoughts classified as neutral, or perhaps it was due
to a genuine disagreement between actors and observers
on what is or is not a neutréil thought.

Since pro- and counterarguments represent opposite
ends of an evaluative continuum, it would be expected
that the discriminant validity would be high—and it
was. However, discriminant validity was lowered by
the use of percentage scores. This suggests that
cognitive response studies may find total argument
scores (gross frequency) to be more sensitive to
treatment effects than percentage scores. If,
however, the strength of a type of cognitive response
relative to other types is of prime interest in a
particular study, then the present results suggest a
net argumentation scoring method may be a reasonably
sound choice over a percentage scoring method.

Overall, it can be concluded that the widespread use
of both methods of cognitive response assessment has
probably not produced a breach of validity. Thus,
more mundane concerns such as research cost and time
can be allowed to more freely enter the research
strategy with somewhat assuaged guilt feelings on the
part of the researcher.

Finally, it is important to realize that a number of
questions concerning the validity of cognitive
response assessment were not addressed by the present
studies. The most troublesome one concerns the
validity of the thought-listing procedure itself, for
if this procedure lacks construct validity, the
specific concerns of the present study are irrelevant.
On the other hand, it appears that recent
social-psychological research (Cacioppo 1979, 1982¡
Cacioppo & Petty 1979b) has momentarily silenced
questions concerning the validity of the
thought-listing procedure itself.

The complete reference list of the approximately 100
cognitive response articles cited in this paper are
available from the author.
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